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TOWN OF VALDESE  
TOWN COUNCIL REGULAR MEETING 
JUNE 28, 2021 
 
The Town of Valdese Town Council met on Monday, June 28, 2021, at 6:00 p.m., in the Town Council 
Chambers at Town Hall, 102 Massel Avenue SW, Valdese, North Carolina.  The following were present:  
Mayor John F. “Chip” Black, Jr., Councilman Keith Ogle, Councilwoman Frances Hildebran, Councilwoman 
Susan Stevenson, Councilman Roy F. Sweezy, and Councilman J. Andrew Thompson. Also present were: 
Town Attorney Marc Mitchell, Town Manager Seth Eckard, Town Clerk Jessica Lail, and various department 
heads. 
 
Absent: None 
 
A quorum was present. 
 
Mayor Black called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. He offered the invocation and led in the Pledge of 
Allegiance to the Flag.  
 
OPEN FORUM/PUBLIC COMMENT:  
 
909 W MAIN ST - KAY DRAUGHN, 108 WEST END ST SW, VALDESE: Ms. Draughn presented the 
following statement and pictures to Council: 

 
 

CONSENT AGENDA: (enacted by one motion) 
 
APPROVED REGULAR MEETING MINUTES OF JUNE 7, 2021 
 
Councilwoman Stevenson made a motion to approve the aforementioned item on the Consent Agenda, 
seconded by Councilman Ogle.  The vote was unanimous. 
 
End Consent Agenda 
 
ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA: None 
 
INTRODUCTION OF NEW EMPLOYEES: Public Services Director Greg Padgett introduced the following 
new employees:  Terry Stillwell – Plant Maintenance Mechanic (Waste Water Plant), Zachary Absher & 
Joshua Evans – Utility Field Techs (Public Works) 
 
CODE ENFORCMENT UPDATE: WPCOG Code Enforcement Officer Todd Justice shared with Council 
an update on the progress of 909 W Main St. The property owner has until July 19th, 2021, to reach her 90 
days and has been working with a structural engineer to develop a plan for renovating the house.  Mr. 
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Justice explained that she had acquired a zoning permit from the Town to begin construction.  The property 
owner has been advised that the next step would be to get a permit from Burke County. Mr. Justice shared 
that she has complied with securing the home and removed items around the house that were a concern.  
Mr. Justice recommends that after the 90 days expires next month, as long as she has a building permit, 
the Town considers the matter closed and will continue to receive updates from the Town Manager.  Town 
Manager Seth Eckard said he would provide updates as they come.  
 
FY 2021-2022 BUDGET PUBLIC HEARING & ORDINANCE ADOPTION: Mayor Black provided Public 
Hearing instructions to members of Council and those that wish to speak. Mayor Black opened the Public 
Hearing at 6:09 p.m.  Mayor Black asked Town Manager Seth Eckard if there had been any changes since 
the June 7th, 2021, Council meeting.  Mr. Eckard said there were no changes.  
 
Mayor Black asked if anyone wished to speak either for or against the proposed budget. 
  
WILLIE PASCAL – 909 GARDIOL AVE, VALDESE: Mr. Pascal said he noticed a debt service amount of 
$342,000.00 for the Capital Operating Budget.  Mr. Pascal only sees a debt service that is placed under 
Administration for $88,000.00.  Mr. Pascal would like a better idea of where the debt service is being repaid 
and from what fund.  Town Manager shared that the admin operational budget has a Town Hall debt of 
$88,878.00.  Finance Director Bo Weichel explained that each department has its own debt service, and 
you have to add them all together.  Mayor Black recommended Mr. Pascal look at our annual audit located 
on the website. 
 
There being no one else wishing to speak, Mayor Black closed the public hearing at 6:13 p.m. 
 
Mayor Black informed Council that the FY 2021-2022 Fee Schedule, FY 2021-2022 General Fund Capital 
Improvement Plan, FY 2021-2022 Utility Capital Improvements Plan, and the FY 2021-2022 Budget 
Ordinance could be voted on separately or together.  
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Councilman Sweezy made a motion to adopt the FY 2021-2022 Fee Schedule, FY 2021-2022 General 
Fund Capital Improvement Plan, FY 2021-2022 Utility Capital Improvements Plan, and the FY 2021-2022 
Budget Ordinance, seconded by Councilwoman Hildebran. The vote was unanimous. 
 
FAMILY FRIDAY NIGHT LOCATION: Community Affairs Director Morrissa Angi presented the following 
presentation: 
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Mayor Black reminded Council that they voted to have the Family Friday Nights Concert Series at the Old 
Rock School field through the end of June, and then Council would re-evaluate.  Mayor Black stated that 
we are now looking at whether we want to continue the FFN series through September with the expectation 
of the Independence Day celebration and the Festival. Councilwoman Hildebran shared that she had 
attended the event and did not hear one negative comment.  She also shared that she has heard positive 
comments on the Police force being present. Councilwoman Stevenson shared that her only concern is 
with the Outdoor Drama hearing the music.  Ms. Angi explained that the sound engineer is working on steps 
to take to mask the sound as much as they can.   
 
Councilwoman Hildebran made a motion to keep the FFN Series behind the Old Rock School for the rest 
of this year, seconded by Councilman Sweezy. The vote was unanimous.  
 
APPROVED AMERICAN RESCUE PLAN CAPITAL RESERVE ORDINANCE AMENDMENT: Finance 
Director Bo Weichel shared that we have received updates from the US Department of Treasury on 
spending the American Rescue Plan money.  The US Department of Treasurer does not want the funds in 
a Capital Reserve, so this amendment will have to be deleted.  Mayor Black asked Mr. Weichel to explain 
the next step.  Mr. Weichel explained that the next step would be to approve a Resolution to approve the 
funds coming in. Then, the LGC recommends putting the funds in a grant project ordinance rather than the 
Capital Reserve ordinance.  Mr. Weichel shared that the two biggest things we can use the money for are 
COVID response, such as public safety equipment, and the second is water and sewer infrastructure.  Town 
Manager Seth Eckard shared that we specifically looked to see if we could use the money for streets and 
or facility improvements, but we cannot from the guidance we received.  Mr. Eckard said that items we 
currently have in the budget, we can use these funds on. Councilman Ogle asked what would happen to 
the funds currently in the budget if we received this grant money.  Mr. Weichel explained that it was built 
into the budget already in anticipation of receiving the money.  Mr. Weichel shared a list of items the grant 
money would go to: Waste Water Plant - Primary clarifier #2 drive and bridge replacement, recycle valve 
to the aeration basin, #3 or #4 influent valves and check valves replacement, and from Water Plant - #3 
Finish Water Motor replacement and tank maintenance. 
 

TOWN OF VALDESE 
AMERICAN RESCUE PLAN 

CAPITAL RESERVE ORDINANCE AMENDMENT 
 

Be it ordained by the Town Council of the Town of Valdese that pursuant to Section 19 of Chapter 159 of 
the General Statutes of North Carolina, the following capital reserve ordinance is hereby amended. 
 
Section 1. The purpose of the reserve fund was to recognize and distribute funding from the American 
Rescue Plan (ARP) according to the US Department of Treasury guidelines on eligible items.  Due to 
updated guidance by the U.S. Department of the Treasury along with the Local Government Commission, 
the ARP funding will need to be accounted for utilizing a different financing mechanism other than the 
Capital Reserve Fund to be in compliance with the grant requirements. 
 
Section 2. The officers of this unit are hereby directed to amend the capital reserve fund and to delete 
the fund within the terms of the program ordinance and the budget contained herein. 
 
Section 3. No revenues have been or are anticipated to be available to contribute to this fund: 
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Section 4. No appropriations have been made or obligated from this fund. 
 
Section 5: Copies of this ordinance shall be made available to the budget officer and the finance 
officer for direction in carrying out this amendment to delete the fund. 
 
Adopted this 28th day of June, 2021. 
 

                               /s/ John F. Black, Jr., Mayor 
ATTEST:  
/s/ Town Clerk 
 
Councilman Sweezy made a motion to approve the American Rescue Plan Capital Reserve Ordinance 
Amendment, seconded by Councilwoman Stevenson. The vote was unanimous.  
 
APPROVED RESOLUTION APPROVING ACCEPTANCE OF ARP FUNDS; Finance Director Bo Weichel 
presented the following Resolution: 
 

TOWN of VALDESE 
RESOLUTION 

American Rescue Plan (ARP) Funding 
 

WHEREAS, the American Rescue Plan Act has appropriated approximately $1,290,000 to be 
distributed to the Town of Valdese;  

 
WHEREAS, funds will be distributed through the State of North Carolina in two tranches, half of 

the funding in 2021 and the remainder in 2022; 
 

WHEREAS, only authorized expenditures outlined in the Interim Final Rule published by the U.S. 
Department of the Treasury will be eligible; 
 

WHEREAS, funds will remain available through December 31, 2024; 
 

WHEREAS, in accordance with NCGS 160A-17.1, it is the desire of the Town Council to accept 
these funds; 
 
 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, the Council of the Town of Valdese, North Carolina 
accepts to receive reimbursement, delegating the responsibility to execute any necessary agreements on 
behalf of the board to the Town Manager, and in so doing, obligates the Town to all rules and restrictions 
placed on the funds, such as repayment of any reimbursement of expenditures from the funds later found 
to have been spent for an unauthorized purpose(s). 
 
 
THE FOREGOING RESOLUTION IS ADOPTED THIS 28th DAY OF JUNE, 2021. 
 

                               /s/ John F. Black, Jr., Mayor 
ATTEST:  
/s/ Town Clerk 
 
Councilwoman Hildebran made a motion to approve the Resolution to accept the American Rescue Plan 
funds, seconded by Councilman Thompson. The vote was unanimous.  
 
APPROVED AMERICAN RESCUE PLAN – GRANT PROJECT ORDINANCE: Finance Director Bo 
Weichel presented the following Grant Project Ordinance: 
 

TOWN OF VALDESE 
AMERICAN RESCUE PLAN 

GRANT PROJECT ORDINANCE 
 

Be it ordained by the Town Council of the Town of Valdese that pursuant to Section 13.2 of Chapter 159 of 
the General Statutes of North Carolina, the following grant project ordinance is hereby adopted: 
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Section 1. This ordinance is to establish a budget to recognize funding by the Coronavirus State and 
Local Fiscal Recovery Funds of H.R. 1319 American Rescue Plan Act of 2021 (CSLRF) and distribute these 
funds according to the US Department of Treasury guidelines on eligible items.  The Town anticipates 
receiving $1,290,000 in two tranches. The Town Council authorizes the use of these funds for eligible items 
under the U.S. Department of the Treasury Interim Final Rule. This can include replacement of lost revenue 
due to the pandemic, eligible expenses under the CARES Act, and utility infrastructure/capital expenses. 
Funds will be fully accumulated by the end of FY 21-22 and must be used by December 31st, 2024.  
 
Section 2. The officers of this unit are hereby directed to proceed with the grant funds within the terms 
of the program ordinance and the budget contained herein. 
 
Section 3. The following revenues are anticipated to be available to contribute to this fund: 
  
Source                 Amount   Account Number 
Proceeds for General                $        390,000  77.3970.001   
Proceeds for Utilities    900,000  77.3970.002 
              ------------ 
                 $      1,290,000 
              =======  
Section 4. The following amounts are appropriated for the project: 
 
Source                 Amount   Account Number 
General Capital Outlay       $     390,000  77.4200.740 
Utility Capital Outlay    900,000  77.8120.740 
             ------------- 
         $     1,290,000 
            ========  
Section 5. The Finance Officer is hereby directed to maintain sufficient specific detailed accounting 
records to satisfy the requirements of the grantor agency and the grant agreements. 
 
Section 6. The finance officer is directed to report quarterly on the financial status of each project 
element in Section 4 and on the total revenues received or claimed. 
 
Section 7. This grant project ordinance expires on December 31, 2026, or when all the CSLRF funds 
have been obligated and expended by the town, whichever occurs sooner. 
 
Section 8: Copies of this ordinance shall be made available to the budget officer and the finance 
officer for direction in carrying out this project. 
 
Adopted this 28th day of June, 2021. 

                               /s/ John F. Black, Jr., Mayor 
ATTEST:  
/s/ Town Clerk 
 
Councilwoman Stevenson made a motion to approve the American Rescue Plan Grant Project Ordinance, 
seconded by Councilman Sweezy. The vote was unanimous.  
 
APPROVED CAPITAL PROJECT ORDINANCE AMENDMENT: Town Manager Seth Eckard shared that 
we received excellent news from NC DEQ where they would give us an additional $58,945 to go towards 
Phase I of the Lakeside Park. Finance Director Bo Weichel presented the following Capital Project 
Ordinance Amendment: 
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Councilman Sweezy made a motion to approve the Capital Project Ordinance Amendment, seconded by 
Councilwoman Stevenson. The vote was unanimous.  
 
PUBLIC HEARING FOR 160D CODE AMENDMENTS: Mayor Black opened the Public Hearing at 6:48 
p.m.  Planning Director Larry Johnson presented the following presentation: 
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Mr. Johnson shared that Fire Chief Greg Stafford worked on the Fire and Protection Code and WPCOG 
Todd Justice worked on the Minimum Housing Standards.  Mr. Johnson shared that 160D was created 
and passed by N.C. General Assembly in 2019 to consolidate land use statutes.  Local governments 
across the state are required to update their local ordinances by July 1, 2021.  Mr. Johnson shared that 
the Planning Board has reviewed the changes and others from the School of Government. (Changes can 
be found on the Town of Valdese website or filed in the Clerk’s office.) 

 
AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND VARIOUS PROVISIONS OF THE TOWN OF VALDESE ZONING AND 

SUBDIVISION ORDINANCES, FIRE PREVENTION ORDINANCE, AND MINIMUM HOUSING 
STANDARDS ORDINANCE TO COMPLY WITH CHAPTER 160D OF THE NORTH CAROLINA 

GENERAL STATUTES 
 
 WHEREAS, the town council of the Town of Valdese desires to amend certain provisions of the 
Town of Valdese Zoning Ordinance, the Fire Prevention Ordinance, and the Minimum Housing Standards 
Ordinance to bring those ordinances into compliance with the requirements of NCGS Chapter 160D; and 
 WHEREAS, the town council has determined that the proposed ordinance amendments are 
reasonable and necessary to bring the Town of Valdese ordinances into compliance with applicable North 
Carolina law; and 
 WHEREAS, the planning board has considered the Zoning Ordinance amendments and the 
planning board recommends that those amendments be adopted;  
 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED that the Town of Valdese Zoning Ordinance, the Fire 
Prevention Ordinance (Part 3, Article B – Fire Prevention and Hazards), and the Minimum Housing 
Standards Ordinance (Part 9, chapter 1, Article D – Minimum Housing Standards) are amended to make 
the deletions (strikethroughs) and the additions (underlining) that have been presented to the town council 
for its consideration. 

Adopted this 28th day of June 2021. 
                               /s/ John F. Black, Jr., Mayor 

ATTEST:  
/s/ Town Clerk 
 
Mayor Black asked if anyone wished to speak either for or against the proposed amendments.  
 
WILLIE PASCAL – 909 GARDIOL AVE, VALDESE: Mr. Pascal noticed that the document came from the 
Planning Board/Department with no representation from the Public Safety.  Mr. Pascal asked if he could 
hear from the Fire Chief.  Fire Chief Greg Stafford explained a minor change in the Fire 
Prevention/Protection code that simply changed G.S.160A-411 to 160D-1102. 
 
There being no one else wishing to speak, Mayor Black closed the public hearing at 7:12 p.m.   
 
Mayor Black expressed his gratitude for the work that the Planning Board/Department did on this project.  
Councilwoman Hildebran expressed her concern that she hears many times that Council receives a 
document on Friday and only has the weekend to review.  Councilwoman Hildebran stated that she wanted 
our citizens to know that Council was familiar with this from back in May and she has personally called Mr. 
Johnson to ask questions.  Councilwoman Hildebran shared that this was a routine thing that we usually 
do with documents to update them when the State requires it.   
 
Councilwoman Hildebran made a motion to approve the Ordinance to amend the provisions regarding the 
Fire Prevention Ordinance, Minimum Housing Standards Ordinance, and the Valdese Zoning Ordinance in 
compliance with 160D, seconded by Councilwoman Stevenson.  The vote was unanimous.   
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MANAGER’S REPORT: Town Manager Seth Eckard made the following announcements: 
 
The Independence Day Celebration is scheduled for Friday, July 2, 2021, at 7:00 p.m. 
 
Town Offices will be closed on Monday, July 5, 2021, in observance of Independence Day. 
 
MAYOR AND COUNCIL COMMENTS:  
 
Councilman Ogle shared that a house on Becker Street is in bad shape.  The homeowner is three years 
past due in taxes, with the Town has cut the grass for two years. Councilman Ogle shared that the Town 
Manager said Burke County was going to foreclose on the house over a year ago, and the owner cannot 
be found.  Councilman Ogle asked since it was an abandoned house, what are our options.  Town Attorney 
Marc Mitchell explained that the statute says you have to make reasonable efforts to find the person, and 
if you cannot, you can serve the person by publication.  Mr. Mitchell explained that the problem when you 
do that is, you mess up the title to the real estate.  Mr. Mitchell said it would be difficult to sell.  Town 
Manager Seth Eckard shared that the Tax Collector is working on this and has a few options to explore 
first.  
 
Councilwoman Stevenson shared that she has had positive feedback from the Police “Boots on the Ground” 
initiative.   
 
CLOSED SESSION: Mayor Black called for a motion to recess into Closed Session pursuant to NC General 
Statute 143-318.11 (a) (6) to consider the qualifications, competence, performance, character, fitness, 
conditions of appointment, or conditions of initial employment of an individual public officer or employee.   
 
At 7:10 p.m., Councilwoman Stevenson made a motion to recess into Closed Session pursuant to NC 
General Statute 143-318.11 (a) (6) to consider the qualifications, competence, performance, character, 
fitness, conditions of appointment, or conditions of initial employment of an individual public officer or 
employee.  Councilwoman Hildebran seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. 
 
At 7:28 p.m., Councilman Ogle made a motion to return to Open Session, seconded by Councilwoman 
Hildebran.  The vote was unanimous. 
 
TOWN MANAGER’S CONTRACT ADJUSTMENT: Councilman Sweezy made a motion to increase the 
Town Manager’s salary by 3%, seconded by Councilwoman Stevenson.  The vote was unanimous.   
 
ADJOURNMENT:  At 7:30 p.m., there being no further business to come before Council, Councilman Ogle 
made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Councilwoman Hildebran.  The vote was unanimous. 
 
The next meeting is a regularly scheduled meeting on Monday, August 2, 2021, at 6:00 p.m., Valdese Town 
Hall. 
 
 
___________________________________                                   ___________________________________ 
        Town Clerk        Mayor 
jl  


